
SANTA CLARA CITY COUNCIL MEETING
WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 27, 2023
MINUTES
THE CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF SANTA CLARA, WASHINGTON COUNTY, UTAH, met for a Regular Meeting on Wednesday, September 27, 2023, at 5:00 p.m. in the City Council Chambers of the Town Hall at 2603 Santa Clara Drive, Santa Clara, Utah. Notice of the time, place, and agenda of the meeting was provided to The Spectrum and to each member of the governing body by emailing a copy of the Notice and Agenda to The Spectrum and also, along with any packet information, to the mayor and each council member, at least two days before the meeting. The meeting will be broadcast via YouTube linked on our website at https://sccity.org/meetings. 
Council Members:		Jarrett Waite, Mayor Pro Tempore
				Christa Hinton
				Leina Mathis
									
City Recorder:		Chris Shelley

City Manager:		Brock Jacobsen 

Others Present:		Jim McNulty, Planning and Economic Development Manager 
				Matt Ence, City Attorney
				Dustin Mouritsen, Public Works Director
				Andrew Parker, Fire Chief
				Cody Mitchell, Building Official
				
1. Call to Order.

In the absence of Mayor Rick Rosenberg, Mayor Pro Tempore Jarrett Waite called the meeting to order at 5:01 p.m. and welcomed those present.  	

2. Opening Ceremony.

A. Pledge of Allegiance:  Jarrett Waite.

B. Opening Comments (Invocation):  Alex Wilkie, Retired American Baptist, St. George Interfaith Council.

3. Conflicts and Disclosures.

There were no conflicts or disclosures.

4. Working Agenda.

A. Public Hearing.

There was no public hearing.

B. Consent Agenda. 

i. Approval of Claims and Minutes.

a. September 13, 2023, City Council Meeting
b. September 20, 2023, City Council Work Meeting
c. Claims through September 27, 2023

ii. Calendar of Events.

a. October 11, 2023, Regular City Council Meeting
b. October 18, 2023, City Council Work Meeting
c. October 25, 2023, City Council Regular Meeting

Council Member Mathis moved to APPROVE the Consent Agenda as presented. Council Member Hinton seconded the motion. Vote on motion:  Mayor  Pro Tempore Waite-Aye, Council Member Mathis-Aye, Council Member Hinton-Aye. The motion passed unanimously.

C. General Business.

i. Discussion and Action to Consider Approval of a Proclamation Setting the Upcoming School Year as an Alcohol-Free Year. Presented by Pamela Holiday, Prevention Specialist.

Council Member Hinton moved to APPROVE the Proclamation setting the upcoming school year as an alcohol-free year. Council Member Mathis seconded the motion. The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Council.

ii. Discussion and Action to Consider Approval of a Proclamation Setting October as Domestic Violence Awareness Month. Presented by Jillian Penhale, Dove Center.

Jillian Penhale from the Dove Center described the Proclamation. Mayor Pro Tempore Waite read the Proclamation in its entirety as follows:

WHEREAS it is a basic human right to live a life free from violence and abuse; and
WHEREAS domestic violence is a serious problem that occurs in all cultures and communities and does not discriminate by age, gender, social class, race, ethnicity, religious affiliation, or sexual orientation; and 
WHEREAS one in three women and one in seven men in Utah will experience intimate partner violence in their lifetime and that 60 to 75 percent of families with intimate partner violence have children who are also impacted by the violence; and 
WHEREAS seniors are also victims of domestic and sexual violence and are part of the most underreported group; and 
WHEREAS domestic violence-related homicides account for over 40 percent of homicides in Utah and 80 Utah children will witness the murder or attempted murder of their mother every year; and 
WHEREAS awareness and intentional collaboration are required to find solutions to abuse and intimate partner violence; and 
WHEREAS it is the role of local government to provide for the health, safety, and welfare of its citizens; and 
NOW THEREFORE, I Jarrett Waite, Mayor Pro Tem of Santa Clara City, Utah, in partnership with the Dove Center do hereby proclaim October as Domestic Violence Awareness Month in the City of Santa Clara, we urge all residents to use October as Domestic Violence Awareness Month to learn how they can break the silence and end domestic violence in our community.   

Council Member Mathis moved to APPROVE the Proclamation Setting October as Domestic Violence Awareness Month as presented. Council Member Hinton seconded the motion. Vote on motion:  Mayor Pro Tempore Waite-Aye, Council Member Mathis-Aye, Council Member Hinton-Aye. The motion passed unanimously.

iii. Discussion and Action to Consider Approval of the Eaton App for the Customer Cellular Web Portal for Water & Power Usage. Presented by Dustin Mouritsen, Public Works Director.

Public Works Director, Dustin Mouritsen, presented the proposal and stated that the Council discussed it a couple of times previously. It was being brought back for approval tonight. The potential of receiving a rebate was mentioned. Mayor Pro Tem Waite stated that a determination was made that it would be approved on an annual basis. The goal is to have an app that would allow a user to log in and see their current water usage. The hope was to minimize and catch leaks early. 

Mayor Pro Tem Waite moved to APPROVE the Eaton App for the Customer Cellular Web Portal for Water and Power Usage with an expenditure of up to $28,000. Council Member Hinton seconded the motion. Vote on motion:  Mayor Pro Tempore Waite-Aye, Council Member Mathis-Aye, Council Member Hinton-Aye. The motion passed unanimously.

iv. Discussion and Action to Consider Approval of the Santa Clara City Website Maintenance Contract. Presented by Brock Jacobsen, City Manager.

City Manager, Brock Jacobsen, reported that a rebuild has been done of the City’s website. The City contracted with Jennifer Chapman to perform that work and the website has been up and running for the last few months. It was proposed that the City enter into an Agreement of Ongoing Maintenance with Ms. Chapman. Because she built the site, she knows it well and has been performing maintenance. The desire was to formalize a contract with her. Ms. Chapman has been very responsible for making needed updates. City Attorney, Matt Ence has reviewed the contract, which is $500 per month. 

Council Member Hinton commented that the website looks great. It is very user-friendly, and residents can find information more easily than in the past. Council Member Mathis agreed and stated that there is historical information that would be helpful to add. She recognized that it is a process. 

Going forward, meeting agendas will also be posted on the City’s website. It was also suggested that a puzzle order form be posted. There have been requests to ship puzzles, so staff have been investigating the cost. 

Mayor Pro Tem Waite supported having someone constantly maintain the website and considered the cost to be reasonable for website maintenance. 

Council Member Hinton moved to APPROVE the Official Contract with Jennifer Chapman for the Website Management Contract with compensation of $500 per month. Council Member Mathis seconded the motion. Vote on motion:  Mayor Pro Tempore Waite-Aye, Council Member Mathis-Aye, Council Member Hinton-Aye. The motion passed unanimously.

Gratitude was expressed to Ms. Chapman for the work done thus far on the website. 

5. Reports.

Mayor Pro Tem Waite reported on the following:

· He attended a recent CC Meeting but stated that the entire meeting was a closed session. As a result, he had nothing to report. They continued to work on the future of the Community Education Channel and different options for what its future could be. 
· Swiss Days was an absolute success. The only complaint he received was that there were more people than normal, which made it difficult to find parking nearby. Bingo was excellent, the Drone Show was amazing, and the Parade was packed. People were very happy with the pricing of the bounce houses as well. The cost was $15 for the day or $5 for one hour, which made it very affordable for families. 

Council Member Hinton echoed Mayor Pro Tem Waite’s comments and reported on the following:

· She congratulated all who worked on Swiss Days. She stated that it was amazing and represented an incredible amount of work. Even the weather was perfect. She received a lot of positive feedback from residents on Swiss Days.

Council Member Mathis reported on the following:

· She thanked all involved in Swiss Days, especially City Staff. She helped for a few days in the office and was amazed by what Staff did for the three-day event. She commended them for their efforts. 
· Council Member Mathis reported that she attended a recent Housing Action Coalition (“HAC”) Meeting where updates were given on pricing and inventory. She noted that pricing and inventory and stated that inventory in the County is still very low, which means pricing is not coming down and increased this quarter. Single-family home sales are down. Townhome sales remain steady. The reason for that is because it is the only area where there is affordability in the market. She noted that Building Permit numbers for the County are up. The situation has also been attributed to mortgage rates. The Fed held rates this last week. It was anticipated that mortgage rates may decrease in the first quarter of next year but may not have a significant impact. There are very few existing home sales because people already have low mortgage rates and will pay much more for a home that is the same price. 
· She attended a Legislative Policy Meeting earlier in the week and shared highlights. The hot topic before the Legislature continues to be affordable housing. Ideas are being floated that make it clear how serious they are about affordable housing and making municipalities address it. Some ideas include:

· Having the State prohibit zoning of less than two units per acre. 
· The State may mandate duplexes and triplexes as permitted uses in all residential zones.
· Caps may be set on minimum lot sizes.
· The State is considering assigning a minimum base density for every City Plan.
· State definitions may be set on garage size standards for single-family homes.
· Regulations to allow modular homes may be modified in all communities. 
· The State may mandate all types of Accessory Dwelling Units (“ADU”) as permitted in all residential zones. 

There was also discussion of the disproportionate rental fee. The City is not participating in that, so it does not impact Santa Clara. 
· Council Member Mathis stated that the Swiss Days Parade was compared to Peach Days, which was declared the best in the County. She disagreed and considered Swiss Days to have the best Parade. After Swiss Days she received feedback that Santa Clara’s Parade was indeed the best. 

Mr. Jacobsen reported on the following:

· He echoed the comments made about Staff’s hard work on Swiss Days. He stated that City Staff is seasoned in Swiss Days and make their jobs look seamless. 

6. Executive Session.

Mayor Pro Tem Waite stated that an Executive Session was needed with respect to pending litigation. 

Council Member Hinton moved to go into EXECUTIVE SESSION to discuss pending litigation. Council Member Mathis seconded the motion. The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Council. 

The City Council was in Closed Session from 5:28 p.m. to 5:46 p.m.

7. Adjournment.

Council Member Mathis moved to ADJOURN. Council Member Hinton seconded the motion. The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Council. 

The City Council Meeting adjourned at 5:46 p.m.



__________________________________
Chris Shelley
City Recorder

Approved:  					
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